
Discovering hands from Germany wins
first prize in the EESC 2017 Civil
Society Prize for genuine
entrepreneurship and outstanding work
on employment

Initiatives from Greece, Belgium, Italy and Spain are awarded the other
prizes

The five winning initiatives show what is being done by numerous NGOs across
Europe to help some of the most vulnerable and disadvantaged groups in
society enter the labour market. Each of the winning projects demonstrates,
in its own way, the vital role played by grassroots organisations in making
labour markets more inclusive and in encouraging people of all ages and
backgrounds to move into employment or entrepreneurship.

“It is a great pleasure and a privilege to present this prize to the winners.
I would like to take this opportunity to congratulate them, but also to pay
well-deserved tribute to all the individuals and civil society organisations
whose hard work and commitment to making people’s lives better is an example
to everyone,” said EESC President Georges Dassis.

The German project Discovering hands, which trains blind and visually
impaired women to use their superior tactile sense to improve early breast
cancer detection, was awarded EUR 14 000. The four other initiatives from
Greece, Belgium, Italy and Spain were awarded EUR 9 000 each. REvive Greece
helps refugees, asylum seekers and migrants to integrate into host countries
by teaching them computer programming and connecting them with young European
entrepreneurs. DUO for a JOB from Belgium is an intergenerational and
intercultural mentoring programme which offers a free six-month individual
service for young migrant job seekers provided by people over 50 years of age
who have professional experience in a similar field to theirs. The Italian
Progetto Quid run by Cooperativa Sociale Quid is an ethical fashion brand
which helps vulnerable and disadvantaged groups such as asylum seekers and
victims of slavery, prostitution and domestic violence to enter the labour
market. The Spanish Laundry ID project by the Institute of Robotics for
Dependency (IRD) aims to create jobs for people with disabilities in a
laundry service which has been technologically redesigned and adapted to
their needs.

The five winning initiatives were chosen from a list of over 100 projects.
The high number of entries for the 2017 Civil Society Prize shows that
unemployment continues to be a real issue in Europe, with one in ten people
being unemployed and one in four at risk of poverty or social exclusion.
Civil society initiatives are often able to help people who are most isolated
from the labour market in a more personalised manner, which is crucial for
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meeting their needs.

The Civil Society Prize, now in its ninth edition, is awarded for “excellence
in civil society initiatives”. Each year, the prize covers a different aspect
of the EESC’s activities. The 2016 prize was dedicated to civil society
organisations working to improve the lives of refugees and migrants.

Further details about the 2017 Civil Society Prize are available here. You
can watch the video of the winning projects here.

Opening Remarks of First Vice-
President Frans Timmermans: Press
Conference on the way forward for EU
migration policy

Good morning to all of you. As you know, we’ve discussed migration many times
in this press over the last three years. We’ve seen many challenges. With the
Member States, international organisations and the NGO’s we’ve worked
together, towards security at our borders, better management and control
within our borders, and stability beyond our borders.

On the one hand we saw the sad plight of refugees, fleeing from war and
persecution but also migrants simply in search of a better life. On the other
hand we saw the fact that some of our citizens felt overwhelmed with so many
people arriving so suddenly without any certainty that governments had
control over it or that Europe had control over it. Without any idea if and
when this was going to stop. And with questions about whether our welfare
societies might buckle under the strain.

We need to do this for our citizens. We need to be here for our citizens. We
need to manage this issue for our citizens. But also for the people who need
protection. Let me be very clear. This issue will be with us for at least
another generation, if not two. If there is anybody who thinks that if the
short term crisis is over, the issue migration can sort of fade into the
background, that would be mistaken.

We now need to move from an ad hoc crisis response to structural solutions
that can provide a safety net to any EU country that is acutely exposed to
very high migration pressures. We have to admit that the instruments such as
we have them now, do not provide the answer to that challenge.

Solutions that we need to find must simultaneously protect our common
borders, save lives, stop the smugglers, relieve inhumane suffering, give
refuge to those in need and return those who have no right to stay; and also
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solutions that focus on tackling the root causes of migration in close
cooperation and partnerships with third countries, especially in Africa.

We need to be realistic: this is an issue that needs policy and needs an
integral approach. Migration is and will be a permanent feature of our life.
And issues such as climate change, geopolitical upheaval, poor governance,
and demographic developments all will have their influence on migratory
flows.

And no matter what people may want you to believe: there is no sea wide
enough, no fence high enough, to prevent people from coming if desperation
takes a hold. If they don’t see any alternative, they will climb even the
highest wall. That’s not what we need to do.

Europe is the continent of solidarity, and our doors will remain open for
those in need of protection. But we must be able to manage arrivals
collectively in an organised and more structural view. The only way we can
ensure that those who need protection will receive protection, is if we can
also ensure that those who are not entitled to protection return to their
places of origin or stay where they belong.

Our citizens deserve to have a robust, resilient, future-oriented European
migration policy which is fair to all member states and calls upon all member
states to show solidarity and responsibility.

As I alluded to earlier, experience shows that unilateral policies are
expensive, erode our mutual trust, harm the Schengen system and ultimately
will all fail. Only a truly comprehensive approach by us all, Commission,
Parliament, Council and Member States will deliver real results to the
challenge of migration.

You know that we have already put many proposals on the table. Out of the
main 23 border and migration proposals presented, 15 are still outstanding
and need to be adopted. It is essential that Parliament and Council now move
forward quickly. Because without all these building blocks – all building
blocks are necessary – you cannot have a comprehensive solution. If you leave
one or two of the building blocks out that will not work. The others will
fail as well.

This then is our contribution we want to make to the debate in the European
Council next week and we hope and trust that Heads of State or Government
will agree to this path, and give the necessary political impetus.

You know, people in our Member States, they don’t care at all if it’s the
Commission, the Parliament or Council that has to make the next move. Because
for many we’re all the same. Every Citizens’ Dialogue I do, people say:
“Europe is failing us.” They’re not saying: “The Commission is failing us, or
the Parliament is failing us or the Council is failing us.” They’re saying
collectively we’re not providing the solutions we should be providing. So
everyone has to take its responsibility. And we need to do so before a next
crisis catches us unawares.



And we have made progress over the years. Our joint efforts to respond to the
migration and refugee crisis have led to tangible results, with irregular
arrivals significantly down in both the Eastern and the Central
Mediterranean.

We have set up in record speed the European Border and Coast Guard to
strengthen control of our external borders and provide rapid assistance to
Member States who are exposed to severe migratory pressure.

We reached out to partner countries to tackle the root causes of migration.
The EU-Turkey Statement has resulted in the reduction of dangerous journeys
across the Aegean by 97%, virtually eliminating the tragic loss of life,
delivering a blow to the criminal business of the people smugglers.

The EU Facility for Refugees in Turkey has ensured that 1 million of the most
vulnerable Syrian refugees in Turkey receive monthly cash transfers. And 2
million Syrian refugees will get access to primary healthcare service.

The launch of the first EU-wide resettlement scheme in July 2015 and the EU-
Turkey Statement has offered legal pathways to almost 26,000 people.

But, we’re not there yet. We have been struggling with relocation, with
preparing and outfitting refugee accommodation for the winter, with the bad
and deteriorating conditions in Libya, with increasing numbers of arrivals
from Northern Africa, low returns from Europe and the fact that internal
border controls persist.

On a side note let me say that with regard to relocation, we are today
referring Hungary, the Czech Republic and Poland to the Court, as they have
given no indication, even after the reasoned opinion issued last summer, that
they will respect their legal obligations and contribute to showing
solidarity with Greece and Italy.

So what’s the way forward? We must stay the course and further consolidate
our comprehensive migration approach by putting in place the remaining
building blocks of the internal and external dimensions of migration policy.

If you put all these bricks together, you have a very strong building. If you
leave one brick out, the building will remain weak.

Before the summer of 2016, we’ve put forward a package of instruments to
reform the EU’s asylum policy. Everyone agrees on the importance of these
reforms – but a year and a half after the proposals were made, the
legislative process between the Council and Parliament has not advanced on
some parts of the package, and the momentum seems to actually be fading.

The most contested aspect of these reforms is the Dublin Regulation, and more
specifically the use of compulsory relocation as an expression of solidarity.

Taking into account positions expressed by the European Parliament and the
Council discussions, one way forward could be to adopt an approach where the
component of compulsory relocation would apply to situations of serious
crisis, while in less challenging situations, relocation would be based on



voluntary commitments from Member States. In those situations it could be
possible to envisage solidarity being provided in different forms.

The Commission will do its best and play its role in helping the Parliament
and Council to reach a compromise that is the right one for this Union and a
fair one for all Member States.

In any event, everyone has to pull their weight. For that, the only means for
the Union to function is when we share its benefits, share its burdens and
help each other in difficult times.

As the Treaty states: the area of border checks, asylum and immigration shall
be governed by the principle of solidarity and fair sharing of
responsibility, including financial implications, between the Member States.

While we can and should cooperate with third countries to tackle root causes
of migration, we cannot control them. But we can determine what goes on in
our own house. So let’s get it in order.

Beyond reforming our common European asylum system, there are a number of
important things that must be done in parallel to manage migration better.
And all those elements require political will, real commitment, and of course
money.

We need to consolidate the progress achieved together so far and deliver on
the comprehensive reform package by June next year – this is what we propose
to EU leaders today.

We understand this won’t be easy. But the only way to confront an issue as
complicated and as big as migration, is to find a comprehensive set of
solutions that are proportionate to the challenge of getting back to Schengen
and finally moving from an ad hoc to a structural approach.

In today’s Communication we set out a step-by-step roadmap of what could be
done from now until June next year.

First, the internal dimension. With regard to the asylum reform package: the
EU Asylum agency and Eurodac proposals can be adopted by March. The same goes
for a political agreement on the Qualification Regulation. This would
facilitate reaching political agreement on the Reception Conditions Directive
and the Resettlement Framework by May and starting trilogues on the Asylum
Procedures Regulation also by May.

In parallel, the broad outlines with regard to solidarity and responsibility
in the Dublin Regulation should be identified by April paving the way for an
agreement at the meeting of EU leaders in Sofia in May, swiftly followed by a
position from the Council to start negotiations, and a final political deal
on the overall reform during the June European Council.

Furthermore, we need to complete the pledging exercise for the new
resettlement scheme by February, increase returns capacity and commit the
necessary assets of staff for the European Border and Coast Guard by March,
and launch the first pilot projects on legal migration for key partner



countries and agree at least three further readmission arrangements by May.

Then on the external dimension: to ensure full and sustained implementation
of the EU-Turkey statement, the next 3 billion Euro allocation should be
mobilised soon.

In Libya, the EU must do more – much more – to help protect migrants and
refugees, and by February help at least 15,000 persons stranded in Libya to
voluntarily return to their countries and carry out 1000 resettlements from
Libya to Europe through the UNHCR emergency scheme. By March, the existing
funding gap of 340 million Euros to the North Africa Window of our Trust Fund
should be closed, with contributions hopefully by all Member States.

By May, we need to adopt the first wave of projects under the European
Sustainable Development Fund. The work of the EU-African Union Task Force
should be supported too.

In conclusion, by agreeing how to fairly balance and share solidarity and
responsibility, the EU can respond to one of the biggest concerns of its
citizens.

This will inspire the confidence of our citizens that we can jointly control
migration, that we can rebuild mutual trust and secure the unity between our
Member States which, ultimately, is our greatest asset.

And most important of all, it will help us continue to see people in need as
fellow human beings who deserve European solidarity. Not people to be feared
because they disrupt us. People we can help, because they come into a
European Union that is able and willing, with all its assets, to make sure
that people who seek protection because they flee from war and prosecution
actually get that protection.

Stepping up support for security and
sustainable development in partner
countries

The addition of CBSD, as a new type of assistance, to the Instrument
contributing to Stability and Peace (IcSP) will allow the EU to support
partner countries more effectively in building their capacity to prevent and
manage crises on their own.

High Representative/Vice-President Federica Mogherini said: “Investing in the
security of our partner countries, at their request, is in the EU’s and our
partners’ interests. The EU is not only a political actor and an economic
partner, but also a critical security provider, notably in Africa. We have
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already trained more than 30.000 policemen and women, soldiers, judges: with
this new measure, we’ll now be able to complete our support by providing them
the necessary tools to perform their duty. This will help empower our partner
countries to tackle their own security, governance and stability, essential
prerequisite for a sustainable development.”

Commissioner for International Cooperation and Development Neven Mimica
added: “There can be no real development without ensuring stability and
people’s security. In order to achieve sustainable development, the EU will
assist partner countries in providing effective and accountable security
services to their citizens, which are consistent with democratic norms, good
governance, the rule of law, and respect for human rights.”

The amendment to the IcSP will allow for assisting military actors to perform
development and human security-related tasks, under exceptional and clearly
defined circumstances: where non-military actors cannot perform them, where
there is a threat to the existence of functioning State institutions or the
protection of human rights, and where a consensus exists between the partner
country concerned and the EU that military actors are key for preserving,
establishing or re-establishing the conditions essential for sustainable
development, including in crises and fragile or destabilised contexts and
situations.

Areas of possible support to partner countries foreseen under CBSD include:

training, such as in the areas of human rights, good governance or human
resource management;
advice and technical cooperation;
provision of equipment and infrastructure improvements, such as IT-
systems, protective gear, health- or training-related facilities.

Concretely, this could entail for example the support to mine clearing, civil
protection tasks in emergencies, or reconstruction or rehabilitation of civil
infrastructure.

Through supporting concrete good governance measures, the CBSD assistance
will also contribute to enhancing efficiency, civilian oversight and
democratic control of the military.

The funding cannot be used for, weapons, ammunition or any kind of lethal
equipment. There are clear safe-guards in place to ensure that the support
will help to achieve development objectives only.

First support measures under the CBSD amendment are expected to materialise
in early 2018.

Background

In some cases, lasting solutions to conflict and insecurity will not be
possible without the contribution of the military, which is an integral part
of the security and institutional setup of states. The addition of CBSD
assistance to the IcSP will allow supporting military actors, in exceptional
circumstances, and only in cases when the military performs a development



objective, in our partner countries. To this end, €100 million will be added
to the IcSP financial envelope for the period of 2018-2020.

The amendment to the IcSP follows up to the Commission’s commitments under
the UN 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, in particular Sustainable
Development Goal (SDG) 16, which recognises the link between security and
development and underlining the importance of just, peaceful and inclusive
societies.

For More Information

Council Press Release, 07/12/2017 – Contributing to global stability and
peace: Council adopts improvements to the EU’s assistance instrument

MEMO – Questions and Answers: Measures in support of security and development
in partner countries

Instrument contributing to Stability and Peace

Questions and Answers: Measures in
support of security and development in
partner countries

The addition of Capacity Building in support of Security and Development
(CBSD), as a new type of assistance, to the IcSP will allow the EU to support
partner countries more effectively in building their capacity to prevent and
manage crises on their own.

What is the purpose of the Regulation amending the IcSP Regulation?

Regulation (EU) No 230/2014, which establishes an Instrument contributing to
Stability and Peace (IcSP) has three components: crisis response, conflict
prevention and actions addressing global, trans-regional and emerging
threats. This amendment extends the EU’s assistance to the military actors of
partner countries, under exceptional and clearly defined circumstances, with
a sustainable development objective. The initiative is designed to support
partner countries to prevent and manage crises on their own, contributing to
national and regional stability and allowing for sustainable development, as
well as the achievement of peaceful and inclusive societies.

Why is it necessary to provide assistance to the military actors of partner
countries?

The European Union subscribed to the internationally agreed United Nations’
2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development – and in particular its Sustainable
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Development Goal (SDG) 16 on ‘peace and justice’ – which stresses the link
between security and development and underline the importance of just,
peaceful and inclusive societies. SDG 16 requests to “strengthen relevant
national institutions, including through international cooperation, for
building capacities at all levels, in particular in developing countries, for
preventing violence and combatting terrorism and crime”.

In some cases, lasting solutions to conflict and insecurity will not be
possible without the contribution of the military, which is an integral part
of government and institutional setup of states.

The European Council Conclusions of 19/20 December 2013 emphasised “the
importance of supporting partner countries and regional organisations,
through providing training, advice, equipment and resources where
appropriate, so that they can increasingly prevent or manage crises by
themselves”.

In April 2015, the European Commission and the High Representative adopted a
Joint Communication on capacity building in support of security and
development. This Communication identified gaps in the EU’s ability to
provide support in building the capacities of partners in the security
sector. The Joint Communication concluded that there was no EU budget
instrument designed to provide comprehensive financing for security capacity
building in partner countries, in particular the military component. This
hampers the EU’s ability to achieve external action objectives, including
fostering conditions for peace, human security and sustainable development.
Through the amendment of the IcSP this situation should be remedied in the
short and medium term.

This assistance will be exceptional:

when authorities cannot address a crisis through civilian means;
when there is a serious threat to the functioning of State institutions
with implications for human rights and fundamental freedoms, and where
civilian State institutions cannot cope with this threat;
and when there exists a consensus that the involvement of the security
sector, and in particular the military, is key for preserving,
establishing or re-establishing the conditions essential for sustainable
development.

What kind of activities will be financed?

The amendment of the Regulation introduces the possibility of a new type of
EU assistance measures, enabling support to enhance partners’ capacity to
prevent, prepare for and respond to crises.

The assistance may cover support to the military in the form of training,
mentoring and advice or supply of equipment in pursuit of development
objectives such as IT-systems, protective gear, health- or training-related
facilities.

Funding of recurrent military expenditure, the provision of arms and
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ammunition or lethal equipment and training that is designed to contribute to
the fighting capacity of the armed forces is completely excluded.

The addition of CBSD to the IcSP aims to promote good governance in the
public administration, including the ministries of defence and the armed
forces, which are an integral part of the executive branch of government.
Activities could include support to enhance efficiency, transparency,
accountability, civilian oversight and democratic control of the armed
forces, in particular with regard to the legal framework; organisation and
administration, including standards and ethics; human resources management
(e.g. recruitment, training, remuneration, career development, disciplinary
measures, retirement); asset management; financial management, including
budget and procurement; internal control and inspection, reporting, audit,
judicial oversight, Parliamentary control; public communication, media
relations and interaction with civil society.

EU financial support under the CBSD amendment of the IcSP could allow the
military to perform development and human security-related tasks, when
civilian actors cannot perform them, notably the
reconstruction/rehabilitation of civil infrastructure (e.g. roads, bridges,
schools, hospitals), mine clearing, the removal and disposal of explosive
remnants of war and unexploded ordinance, disarmament and demobilisation of
ex-combatants, the collection and destruction of small arms and light weapons
and civil protection tasks in emergencies.

With regard to specific pieces of equipment and infrastructure upgrade
interventions for the military, it may cover IT systems (including software),
transport vehicles (for example those for troops or cargo), communication
means, uniforms and protective gear, surveillance and mine clearance
equipment, training-related equipment and facilities, functional
infrastructure (such as buildings, barracks), medical and sport facilities,
water and sanitation infrastructure, the power supply, logistic and storage
facilities, furniture, and stationery.

CBSD assistance measures should be underpinned by the following principles:

ownership by the partner country, alignment to the partner’s long-term
development strategies, harmonisation of support and coordination of
interventions among actors to avoid duplication, focus on results and
mutual accountability (development effectiveness principles);
respect for human rights and adherence to international law and
international humanitarian law;
coherence with other EU actions as part of a broader EU comprehensive
approach to external conflict and crises.

Why can this support not be financed through our Common Security and Defence
Policy (CSDP)?

CSDP missions or operations and their budgets are not designed to provide
equipment to security sector actors of partner countries.

The expenditure for military operations to be financed pursuant to Article



41(2) TEU by the Athena mechanism concerns expenditure arising out of the
functioning and the equipment of the EU CSDP missions/operations. CSDP
missions provide training to military and civilian security forces of third
countries.

Due to the design of the Athena mechanism today, it cannot provide the
equipment and help ensure sustainability for training purposes or to follow
up on the operationalisation of the defence units the CSDP missions have
trained.

Athena as it stands now is not an instrument for the benefit of third
parties, including developing countries.

Where would the money come from?

No additional financial resources would be mobilised to operationalise CBSD
within the Instrument contributing to Stability and Peace.

To support our partner countries in providing stability and security for
their citizens through CBSD, the IcSP financial envelope will be increased by
€100 million for the period 2018-2020, primarily through redeployment within
Heading IV (‘the EU as an external actor’) of the general budget of the
Union, excluding the use of funds allocated to the Development Cooperation
Instrument.

Support to health or education or any other development activity will not be
diverted. This is not about turning development tools into a militarised
approach. It is about using sources of financing in a coherent way and
responding effectively to the needs of the population in our partner
countries.

Turning this approach into practice will also be important with regard to
implementing the Global Strategy with all EU instruments used in
complementarity.

For more information

Instrument contributing to Stability and Peace

Council Press release

Regulation proposal for amending Regulation (EU) No 230/2014 of the European
Parliament and the Council establishing an Instrument contributing to
Stability and Peace

Agreement on Commission proposal to
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tighten rules for safer and cleaner
cars

The EU co-legislators have reached an agreement on the Commission proposal
from January 2016 to fully overhaul the EU ‘type-approval’ framework: the
rules for certifying that a vehicle meets all requirements to be placed on
the market and for rigorous checking of manufacturers’ ongoing compliance
with EU law. 

Jyrki Katainen, Vice-President for Jobs, Growth, Investment and
Competitiveness, said: “With tighter rules which are policed more strictly,
the car industry has the chance to regain consumers’ trust. Just a few weeks
after the Commission’s clean mobility proposals, today’s agreement marks yet
another milestone in the EU’s wider efforts to reinforce our car industry’s
global leadership in clean and safe vehicles.” 

Commissioner Elżbieta Bieńkowska, responsible for Internal Market, Industry,
Entrepreneurship and SMEs, said: “Dieselgate has revealed the weaknesses of
our regulatory and market surveillance system. We know that some car
manufacturers were cheating and many others were exploiting loopholes. To put
an end to this, we are overhauling the whole system. After almost two years
of negotiations, I welcome that the key elements of our proposal have been
upheld, including real EU oversight and enforcement powers. In the future,
the Commission will be able to carry out checks on cars, trigger EU-wide
recalls, and impose fines of up to €30,000 per car when the law is broken.”  

The main building blocks of the new rules are: 

Raise the quality level and independence of type-approval and testing1.
before a car is placed on the market:

Technical services will be regularly and independently audited, on the
basis of stringent performance criteria, to obtain and maintain their
designation by a Member State for testing and inspecting new car models.
The Commission and other Member States will be able to challenge a
designation when something is wrong.

National type-approval authorities will be subject to Commission audits
to ensure that the relevant rules are implemented and enforced
rigorously across the EU.

The Commission’s proposal to modify the remuneration system to avoid
that technical services are paid directly by the manufacturer was not
maintained. 

Increase checks of cars that are already on the EU market:2.

While the current type-approval rules deal mainly with ex ante controls
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of prototypes taken from the production line, in the future Member
States will have to carry out regular spot-checks on vehicles already on
their market and such results will be made publicly available.

All Member States will now be able to immediately take safeguard
measures against non-compliant vehicles on their territory without
having to wait for the authority that issued the type-approval to take
action, as is currently still the case. 

European oversight:3.

In the future, the Commission will carry out market checks independently
from Member States and will have the possibility to initiate EU-wide
recalls. It will have the power to challenge the designation of
technical services, and to impose administrative penalties on
manufacturers or technical services of up to €30,000 per non-compliant
car.

The Commission will lead a new enforcement forumto ensure a more uniform
interpretation of relevant EU legislation, complete transparency on
cases of non-compliance, and better and more coordinated market
surveillance activities by Member States.

The new Regulation maintains the current ban on defeat devices, which
national authorities have a standing obligation to police and enforce, but
goes a step further. In the future, car manufacturers will have to provide
access to the car’s software protocols. This measure goes hand in hand with
the Real Driving Emissions package, which will make it very difficult to
circumvent emission requirements and includes an obligation for manufacturers
to disclose their emissions reduction strategies, as is the case in the U.S. 

The Type-Approval Regulation complements a number of other important
Commission initiatives for clean mobility, including new and improved car
emissions tests which became mandatory on 1 September 2017, and proposals for
new CO2 emissions targets to help accelerate the transition to low- and zero
emission vehicles.

Next steps

The preliminary political agreement reached by the European Parliament,
Council and Commission in so-called trilogue negotiations is now subject to
formal approval by the European Parliament and Council. The Regulation will
then be directly applicable in all Member States and will become mandatory on
1 September 2020.

Background  

Under current rules, the EU sets the legal framework but national authorities
are fully responsible for checking car manufacturers’ compliance. Once a car
is certified in one Member State, it can circulate freely throughout the EU.
Only the national authority that type approved a car can take remedial action
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such as ordering a recall and imposing administrative penalties in case of
non-compliance. 

The Commission was already reviewing the EU type-approval framework for motor
vehicles prior to the Volkswagen revelations in September 2015. It then
concluded on the need for more far-reaching reform to prevent cases of non-
compliance from happening again, which it proposed on 27 January 2016. 

In parallel, the Commission continues to monitor whether current rules are
being correctly enforced by Member States and is closely following national
authorities’ efforts regarding polluting cars already in circulation. 

The Commission has supported Member States’ work by developing a common
testing methodology to screen for defeat devices altering the results of
laboratory tests and ensure consistency of results of national
investigations. It has published guidance to help Member States’ authorities
assess whether a car manufacturer is using defeat devices or other strategies
that lead to higher vehicle emissions outside of the test cycle and analyse
whether they are technically justified. 

The Commission also ensures that competition rules are respected and will
continue to do so, in addition to ensuring that consumers are treated
fairly. 

For more information

Press release: European Commission tightens rules for safer and cleaner cars
(27 January 2016)

FAQs: Proposal for a Regulation on the approval and market surveillance of
motor vehicles, real driving emissions testing (27 January 2016)

Press release: New and improved car emissions tests become mandatory on 1
September (31 August 2017)

FAQs: EU action to curb air pollution by cars (31 August 2017)

Press release: Energy Union: Commission takes action to reinforce EU’s global
leadership in clean vehicles (8 November 2017)

Proposal for a Regulation on the approval and market surveillance of motor
vehicles

Commission Staff Working Document: Impact Assessment

http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-167_en.htm
http://ec.europa.eu/DocsRoom/documents/21149
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-16-167_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-16-168_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-16-168_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-17-2822_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-17-2822_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-17-2821_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-17-4242_en.htm
http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-17-4242_en.htm
http://ec.europa.eu/growth/sectors/automotive/technical-harmonisation/eu/index_en.htm
http://ec.europa.eu/growth/sectors/automotive/technical-harmonisation/eu/index_en.htm
http://ec.europa.eu/growth/sectors/automotive/technical-harmonisation/eu/index_en.htm

